
PLS 101 - Lecture 27

First of all I have a couple of questions here to ask you and that is in terms 
of bureaucracy.  A question I pose here is why is bureaucracy so big?  We were 
talking about on Wednesday the different aspects about bureaucracy.  One of 
the things I wanted to make sure that you also remember is this whole idea 
about patronage versus merit based appointments and how we have people who are 
experts in bureaucracy who are controlled and who work for political 
appointees, and thatís part and parcel of how our system is structured.  And I 
want you to understand sort of why do we have that in place, why is it good, 
why is it not good.  I mean, itís good because it helps to insure democratic 
control and accountability.  Why is it not good?  Have you ever worked for a 
boss who you thought perhaps didnít really know their job that well?  Was it a 
good job?  Was it hard to do?
 
Let me also when we were talking about some of these other kinds of ideas 
about violating traditional hierarchical arrangements, let me give you another 
quick question here.  Have any of you ever worked for more than one boss at 
the same time?  Has that ever happened?  Did it work well?  It always creates 
problems.  Well, you know what?  I havenít really said this about bureaucracy 
but this is probably a good point in time to bring this up as well, just to 
kind of give you an understanding about the structure of bureaucracy.  If you 
think about bureaucracy as being on the executive branch ó okay.  Hereís the 
President.  Heís in control of bureaucracy.  So here are all the little boxes 
here that correspond to the 2.9 million federal civilian employees and the 15 
different departments.  I mean, this can get really huge if you wanted to 
really map this out.  And the political appointees are toward the top of these 
agencies, right?  So that the President has his management team to help manage 
that bureaucracy and make sure itís following the directives of the President.
But hereís the point I want to bring up here.  So youíve got the President 
presumably trying to control bureaucracy through his political appointees.  
But in a lot of ways, bureaucracy does not have one master as that picture 
might suggest.  Bureaucracy actually has three masters.  So if youíve had two 
bosses, can you imagine having three bosses?  And sometimes they give you 
contradictory information.  Who are the other two bosses?  One is Congress.  
The other is the judiciary or, specifically, the Supreme Court.  But also the 
federal courts below that as well.
In a lot of ways, they in many different kinds of ways could help control 
bureaucracy.  Later on today, weíre gonna talk about different kinds of 
controls of bureaucracy, but I just want to suggest to you ó okay.  If you 
think about bureaucracy, why do you ó you know, when we have these negative 
perceptions about red tape and inefficiency, let me tell you in some respects 
this is kind of why it does this.  One is that not only do you have political 
appointees here that the President uses to manage these career exports, what 
you call techno-crats, but then youíve also got the Supreme Court making 
decisions and the federal judges making decisions about what different 
agencies can or cannot do in the name of protecting constitutional rights.  
Again, weíll talk more of this a little bit later on.  And specifically when 
we talk about the federal judiciary later on in the semester, weíll talk more 
about that, too.
 
But just for now I want you to understand the judiciary, the federal 
judiciary, including the Supreme Court, is another one of the masters of 



bureaucracy.  And the bureaucracy has to be accountable to what judges say.  
Judges, of course, issue certain decisions.  They have to ó federal 
departments and agencies have to abide by those kinds of decisions.  But not 
only that and probably on a more day-to-day basis, another master is Congress.  
Remember this.  Who sets the operating budget for all the federal agencies?  
Itís the President and Congress working together.  When we talked about 
Chapter 14 and public policy making in the budget, it does a very good job of 
showing how Congress plays a very key role in setting the budget for these 
agencies.  So itís the Presidentís budget but also in consultation with 
Congress.
I will guarantee you this.  If you are a federal bureaucrat, a top 
administrator, you may be testifying before Congress on different kinds of 
issues.  Letís say, for example, Donald Rumsfeld.  Have you ever watched C-
Span?  You see Donald Rumsfeld coming before the Senate Armed Services 
Committee, talking about abuses at Abou-Grab prison or some other things going 
on in Iraq?  Thatís a good example of Congress exerting control over 
bureaucracy.  Where hereís the Department of Defense having to answer to the 
Senate on some things that are going on in Iraq.  So the Senate does have a 
lot of control over what bureaucracy does.
 
Iíll give you a little silly example of this as well.  When I worked for Sam 
Nunn, a former senator from Georgia, and I was a brand new intern, fresh out 
of college, I was doing some research on defense and on export controls.  I 
was told that I should call this person over at the State Department, a high 
level administrator over at the State Department, who could give me some very 
important information about some legislation that was coming up.  Now, here I 
was, this green intern.  Didnít know anything hardly.  Just fresh out of 
school and stuff, and my first job up in Washington, D.C.  I call this guy.  
Again, heís one of the top ó he was not the cabinet secretary, but he was a 
top level political appointee at the Department of State.  And I said, ìMay I 
speak to such-and-such person?î  And they said, ìHeís not here right now.  May 
I tell him whoís calling?î  And I told them who I was and they said, ìWhat 
office are you with?î  And I said, ìIím with the office of Senator Sam Nunn.î  
Thirty seconds later, forty-five seconds later, the phone rings back.  Itís 
him on the phone, talking to this little peon about some kind of question I 
had.  You know, when he called me back he said, ìWell, what can I help you 
with?î  ìAhhh, could you tell me something about defense?î  Something like 
that, you know.  He was very nice and gracious.  Just to give you an example 
of the influence.  I mean, if youíre a top level administrator, whether youíre 
a career executive or whether youíre a political appointee, you still have 
somebody from a powerful senator calls your office, wants some information, 
you better believe youíre gonna jump when they say how high.

So again, thatís another example of how Congress has a major influence in 
terms of controlling bureaucracy.
Why do I bring all this up here is because again, you start thinking about 
management and efficiency and certain kinds of principles, you might want to 
say, ìIs this any way to run the federal government?î  My answer is yes and 
no.  From a pure classical management perspective, this is very inefficient.  
Having three bosses?  Thatís not good at all.  We could make this so much more 
efficient if we just said, ìForget what Congress has to say about what we do.  
Forget what the judiciary says we have to do.  Weíre just gonna follow the 
Presidentís directive.î  Boy, thatíd be a lot more efficient but a lot less 
democratic.



 
Again, itís a double-edged sword here.  This promotes democratic 
accountability by being answerable to more than one entity.  But at the same 
time, it also reduces the level of efficiency.  Again, if Iím a high-tech 
specialist, Iím a physicist or have been trained in my area of science, and 
Iím a career bureaucrat, Iím a technical expert, why should I have to ó as I 
talked about on Wednesday ó worry about what some amateur wants me to do?  And 
sometimes that will happen.  Somebody will come in as a political appointee 
and say, ìWe want you to change your policy.  Now weíre gonna start doing it 
this way.î  And I might be an expert, Iíve been there for 20 years, and Iíll 
say ó in my own mind Iím gonna say, ìThatís the most ridiculous thing that 
weíve ever tried to do.  It wonít work.  We tried it 25 years ago under 
another president.  It doesnít work.  So youíre really silly and immature and 
youíre an amateur to suggest that this is something we should be doing.î  That 
might be what Iím thinking as an expert in bureaucracy and yet my boss says, 
ìDo it anyway.  Thatís what the President wants.  You need to do it.î  I might 
actually try to do something.  I might try to wait that person out and drag my 
feet and not be as responsive.  So oftentimes thereís a lot of conflict 
between these political appointees and these career experts.
Iím saying all this just to give you the big picture to say is this any way to 
run a bureaucracy?  And again, my answer is yes and no.  You see the problems 
with this but I also want you to understand why we have it this way, too.  
Because it promotes democratic accountability.  And watch this, folks.  Itís 
very important.  Promoting democratic accountability which is consistent with 
the norms of our Constitution often is not gonna be efficient.  They often are 
at odds with efficiency.  They sometimes work in opposite directions.  The 
more democratic accountability you have, oftentimes the less efficiency you 
have to ó companies that process.
 
So why do we have bureaucracy?  Why do we have red tape and bureaucracy?  Why 
is it sometimes inefficient?  Because weíve got these people here who are 
trying ó who oftentimes are in conflict with the experts in bureaucracy and 
weíve also got bureaucracy as an institution having to answer to not only the 
President, but the two other institutions as well ó the judiciary and the 
Congress.  Is this any way to run a democracy?  The answer again is yes and 
no.
Thatís a long introduction here to talk about why is bureaucracy so large.  
Letís talk about that, too.  So why is bureaucracy so large?  How did 
bureaucracy get to be so large to begin with?  Some people have talked about 
bureaucracy as being the fourth branch of government.  Again, as I mentioned 
before, if you look in the Constitution, you will not see a separate article ó 
like we have an Article 1 for the legislature, Article 2 for the President, 
Article 3 for the judiciary.  You will not have a separate article for the 
bureaucracy.  The bureaucracy is not mentioned in the Constitution.  It is not 
a fourth branch of government as far as the Constitution is concerned.  But in 
reality, a lot of people have referred to bureaucracy as a fourth branch, 
almost as an entity that rivals the power of not only the President but 
Congress and the judiciary as well.  Well, I think itís important to talk 
about bureaucracy and the factors that explained its growth, and why did it 
grow to become so large.  
 
Now, first of all, Iíd like to say this to you.  Keep in mind itís not really 
-- the federal bureaucracy is not really that big.  If you think about this, 



we were talking about 2.9 million people.  That sounds like a lot, right?  But 
it is a relatively small percentage of the total U.S. labor force.  And 
interestingly enough, itís small compared to the number of state and local 
government employees.  If you look at all state and local government 
employees, youíre talking about 16 million.  So 2.9 million federal employees 
versus 16 million state and local government employees.  In other words, Iím 
suggesting to you that state and local bureaucracy is even bigger than the 
federal, in a way.
Again, however, who comprises the bulk of those state and local government 
employees?  This is easy.  You know it.  Teachers.  Teachers are bureaucrats.  
I am a state bureaucrat because I work for the State of Missouri.  Anyway, the 
point here I just want to suggest to you is that 2.9 does sound like a lot.  
But if you put it in relative perspective, you know, itís not that large 
compared to the total U.S. labor force.  And even when you compare state and 
local government bureaucracies itís actually smaller than that combined.
Now, that being said, however, I think youíd still make the argument that 
bureaucracy, federal bureaucracy, is still pretty big, right?  Itís very big, 
comprehensive in scope.  Many people believe that bureaucracy got to be so big 
because it was incompetent or because it became so powerful because it began 
to serve its own interests and not those of the public as a whole.  I would 
make another argument.  Iíd say an important factor that accounts for the 
growth of bureaucracy is the increasing complexity of society and the publicís 
call for government to respond.
And I think about this way, way back ó and Iíll give you a couple of terms 
that are useful to put in here, too.  Back in the late 1800s, about the same 
time as the Progressives were on the movement ó were becoming more influential 
in our political system, you had two global trends going on and it certainly 
affected the United States as well.  These global trends were immigration ó 
let me give you three, in fact ó industrialization and urbanization.  And 
weíre gonna talk about how those three actually impacted the United States.
 
As we saw, for example, in talking about the rise of machine politics and the 
rise of city bosses like Boss Tweed at Tammany Hall and those kinds of things, 
which basically provided the seeds of the rise of the Progressive movements to 
reform government, in part the reason why the city bosses were so powerful was 
because of the big, sweeping tide of immigration that came in the late 1800s.  
These new individuals coming into our country were in a lot of ways used by 
political bosses to maintain their system of power.  And they provided 
essentially an informal welfare system for many of them.

So you had this tide of immigration going on.
You also had, of course, the rise of industrialization going on about the same 
time -- the invention of new ways, new factories, new types of technologies -- 
so you began to see the growth of factories and mass production.  And at that 
same time, along those same lines, you also had urbanization.  That is, we 
were moving away from being an agrarian society ó that is, a farm based 
society of rural based economy ó and moving toward more of an industrial 
economy.  And as we were doing that, the industries were located in cities so 
people were leaving the farms and moving to the cities.  So the cities were 
getting a lot larger as well.  Growing industry, growing tide of immigration 
were increasing this trend toward urbanization.  More and more people were 
moving into the cities.
 
Now, thatís important because I want you to understand as we were developing 



as a nation then ó we were becoming more industrialized, we were becoming more 
urbanized ó we moved increasingly from the farms to the cities, and this 
created new demands for government services.  When youíre creating larger 
cities and so forth, youíve gotta have streets, infrastructures, sewers, 
education, and those kinds of things.  So way back when, that put a lot of 
demands for increasing the scope of government, especially at the local level.  
You had to have police and fire protection and those kinds of things.  So a 
lot of that actually was more at the local level but that was part of it.
Now, also historically we can look at this, too ó a second factor.  That is, 
the demands of various interest groups in our society whoíve actually clamored 
for government to take some kind of action, both historically and even more 
recently, too.  I think of farmers in the Department of Agriculture.  Why did 
we create a Department of Agriculture?  To basically accommodate the demands 
of farmers many years ago.  The growth of bureaucracy can be explained by 
these various groups wanting to have their interests protected.
So if you look at some of the federal departments today, the Department of 
Agriculture is protecting agricultural interests.  The Department of Commerce, 
to protect business interests.  The Department of Labor, to protect labor 
interests.  Some of these agencies and departments that were created, many 
back in the ë20s and the ë30s, were designed to protect various economic 
groups in our society.  By having a department looking out for your interests 
or promoting your interests, thatís gonna be a good thing.
The very first regulatory agency that was created was back in 1887, the 
Interstate Commerce Commission, to regulate railroads because of the 
increasing growth of railroads in the monopolistic practices that they were 
engaging in.  To protect, again, farmers in some respects.  In that case to 
regulate railroads was another example of trying to placate the demands of 
various groups in our society.
 
Another reason was you could say why did bureaucracy grow was the attempt to 
deal with serious economic and social problems in our country.  Iíll give you 
a couple of examples here.  Weíve talked about the New Deal already several 
different times.  Franklin Delano Roosevelt comes riding in on a white horse 
saying, ìIf you elect me, Iíll put America back to work again.î  Coming out of 
the doldrums of the Depression in 1929 when the Depression formed.  Franklin 
Delano Roosevelt was elected in 1932 through this new coalition of voter 
support called the New Deal Coalition.  In many different ways, many new 
agencies were created for the first time.  For example, Social Security that 
weíve been hearing a lot about in the news today.  A lot of agencies were 
created back during that time to deal with certain types of social and more in 
this case of economic problems.
More recently, back in the 1960s, President Johnson -- after Kennedy was 
assassinated, Lyndon B. Johnson became President and he initiated a program 
called the War on Poverty.  Through his efforts, several different agencies 
were created.   We had a new agency back in 1965 that was created called the 
Department of Housing and Urban Development.  We wanted to start dealing with 
problems of poverty and the poor in the cities.  We wanted to improve urban 
life.  The Department of Health, Education and Welfare was created around that 
same time by Congress.  Why?  Because we wanted to deal with serious social 
and economic problems in our country.
So during this particular period in time, federal government spending and new 
agencies were being created quite a bit then as well.  Again, explaining this 
continued rise in bureaucracy.  Thatís where our picture is.  How did 



bureaucracy become so large to begin with?  It started out very, very small 
and these are some of the factors that explain that.  
 
You canít leave out this one.  This is also very important.  The U.S. becoming 
a world leader.  In a lot of ways, certainly World War II and even World War I 
to some degree really caused us to develop quite dramatically as a world 
superpower but certainly at the beginning of World War II.  To become a world 
leader, to have a great military, to become a superpower, required an 
incredible amount of money to be spent on an infrastructure to create agencies 
and strengthen ó for example, the Defense Department and other types of 
military entities.  If weíre gonna be a world superpower, we had to have a 
Department of State which weíve had for a long, long time.  But we have to 
expand what it does and have embassies staffed all over the world, and put 
people into those embassies to manage U.S. relations.  We had to increase our 
intelligence capabilities.  We created the Central Intelligence Agency.  Other 
agencies like the DIA, the Defense Intelligence Agency, the National Security 
Agency, the NSA, a lot of different types of agencies were created.  If you 
are going to have that kind of capability in a lot of ways youíve got to have 
a large bureaucracy to manage these kinds of interests.
 
Certainly we could not leave this without talking about the Cold War with the 
Soviet Union.  The Cold War being that time where we rose, increasing our 
nuclear weapons.  The Soviet Union responded.  We had to respond to the threat 
of Communism.  We were concerned about Communist dictators saying that, ìWe 
will bury you.î  Kruschev at the United Nations addressed the U.N. body and 
saying to the United States ó he took his shoe off and began to pound on the 
podium and said, ìWe will bury you.î  Do you think we responded to that 
threat, what we saw as Godless atheist communism bent on world domination?  
ìWeíve got to protect ourselves in the name of freedom and democracy, and 
weíre gonna promote freedom and democracy all over the world.  Howíre we gonna 
do it?  Weíve gotta have a big bureaucracy to help carry that out,î donít we?  
So thatís some of the things that we did. So you canít leave that aspect out 
of this certainly in terms of the Cold War.  Large armies, large weapons 
programs, large navies, all of those things go into becoming a world leader.  
All those things require a very high level administrative capacity that you 
have to develop in order to implement those kinds of things.
And then the last thing I would say is Congress responding to various public 
demands.  You could say in a lot of ways this goes kind of hand in hand with 
that second point, but Iím gonna give you more of a contemporary kind of 
argument here.  And that is, you know, the public has often clamored for 
government to do stuff.  Government should be involved in doing this or doing 
that.  And so sometimes what will happen ó and again, this is what Congress 
likes to do.  Congress likes to be responsive but they donít like to have to 
actually take complete responsibility for stuff.  So Congress can simply say, 
ìOkay.  People are calling for cleaning up our environment.  Theyíre pointing 
to the problems of air pollution and water pollution.  Weíve gotta save our 
earth.  So we have an idea.î  And this was going on back in the late 1960s and 
they said ó Congress said, ìIn response to that, weíre gonna create a brand 
new agency called the EPA, the Environmental Protection Agency.  Weíre gonna 
take credit for having to help clean up the environment.  Again, weíre gonna 
pass that headache on to the EPA and let them figure out how to clean up the 
environment.î
 



But whatís Congress doing?  Congress is responding to various demands by the 
public to initiate some kind of government action.  Iíll even tell you this.  
This is sort of jumping ahead here, but in part do you know why government is 
so big?  If you think government is too big, let me tell you why.  Itís your 
fault.  Youíve got only yourself to blame.  If you think government is so big, 
youíve only got yourself to blame.  Because we always demand government do 
more and more things and Congress is all too happy to oblige.  Because, again, 
thatís part of the idea of individual responsiveness versus collective 
responsibility.  So theyíre all too happy to respond to these public 
pressures.  But if you think government is too big ó again, itís like the idea 
you got one finger pointing at somebody, youíve got three pointing back at 
you.  Look at yourself.  Look in the mirror.  Because we as the public are to 
blame in part for big government.  When Congress responds they create an 
agency like the EPA and let them basically set up regulations to help clean up 
the environment.
[Inaudible student response]
In a lot of ways it is.  I mean ó and this is not simply that we ó some people 
tend to associate this as only being Democrats.  The Democrats are known as 
being sort of the tax and spend Liberal members of Congress.  But you know 
what?  Again, Iíve seen over and over again that Republicans are just as happy 
to spend your money as Democrats here.  Theyíll spend it in different kinds of 
ways, but theyíll spend a lot of it.  More for like military kinds of things 
and other kinds of issues if we talk about it in terms of Conservative 
ideology.  But theyíre just as happy to spend the money because those are the 
dynamics that help you get elected and reelected.
 
So what happens then?  Why has bureaucracy gotten so much larger?  Because of 
those kinds of factors.  Now, kind of related to that and sort of the next 
kind of question is, why is bureaucracy so powerful?  We can still use that 
same example of the EPA to show you how bureaucracy is able to become so 
powerful in terms of what it does.  So let me give you this as an example.
Congress sets up this agency called the EPA.  It gives that agency a lot of 
authority because it says, ìWe want a cleaner environment.  Protect our 
environment.î  Thatís the mission of the Environmental Protection Agency.  EPA 
says, ìWell, how do you want us to do it?î  What does Congress say?  ìWe donít 
know.  Just do it.  Weíre gonna pass that headache on to you.î  And EPA says, 
ìOkay.  Well, if you want us to clean up the environment, thatís a very 
complicated kind of thing.  So weíre gonna need money.  Weíre gonna need lots 
of money.  Weíre gonna need some resources.  Weíre gonna need to have people 
who are experts that we can hire, people who are expert ó for example, people 
who understand how different kinds of environmental toxins impact cancer rates 
over time.  People who understand these what you call epidemiological kinds of 
rates and epidemiologists who understand how these kinds of things work.  If 
we increase certain toxins in the air or if we increase arsenic in drinking 
water, weíve gotta have people who understand what are the long-term 
implications.  And if they donít understand it, weíve got to give them the 
ability and money to conduct studies to figure these things out.î  So the EPA 
says, ìYes, Congress.  Weíll help solve the environmental problem but we need 
money, lots of money.  We need resources.  We need technical expertise and we 
need something called discretion.î  Let me also write that up here on this 
board.  A term that the book uses, administrative discretion.
 
Administrative discretion in a lot of ways is sort of open-ended authority to 



do stuff.  Itís like I give you an assignment and Iíll say, ìHereís what I 
want.  I want you to do this assignment and I want you to have it done by six 
weeks from now.î  And then you might ask me some specifics.  ìWell, what do 
you really want me to do?î  Iíll say, ìItís up to you.  Whatever.  You know, 
you figure it out.î  Thatís discretion.  ìYou want us to solve the 
environment?  Sure, but you figure it out.  So weíll figure it out.  Yeah, 
weíll figure it out.  So basically Congress is giving us money, youíre letting 
us hire experts, these career bureaucrats who are hired on the basis of merit, 
and youíre giving us essentially a blank check, an open-ended authority, this 
discretion, to figure out the best way of doing it.î
And it may or may not be the way Congress intended but Congress is basically 
delegating that broad scope of authority to the agency.  So one of the ways in 
which bureaucracy is so powerful is because of Congress.  Congress delegates 
resources and responsibility to implement various public policies.  And when 
we talk about terms in Chapter 14, these are often manifested in the form of 
government regulations.  So they give them that.  But I just want you to 
understand.  If you think about this ó you know, the money, the expertise, and 
the discretion to do stuff ó boy, you are creating the ingredients for a very 
powerful institution.
 
If the EPA then comes back to you and says, ìYou really want us to do a good 
job?  You know what, Congress?  You havenít given us nearly enough money here.  
You need to triple our budget for super cleanup.  Too many businesses for too 
long have been dumping toxic levels of industrial waste into certain lakes, 
streams, and rivers, and itís gonna cost literally billions and billions of 
dollars to clean up this mess.  Now, if you really want us to do it, this is 
what itís gonna take, Congress.î  And Congress doesnít know any better and 
they say, ìWell, theyíre the experts.  If they say so,î you know.  ìAnd Iíve 
got my constituents here who are really wanting me to help clean up the 
environment and I want to have a voting record actually supporting 
environmental rights, right?  I want to be known as a member of Congress who 
really does support a cleaner, healthier earth.  So, yeah.  You want some more 
money?  Youíve got it.  I trust you.  Kind of.  Can you do it like you say?î  
Thatís always a question, too.  But that is one of the reasons why they become 
so powerful.  Because they get the resources and the responsibility and the 
discretion to implement these policies.
Now, whatís also interesting ó and Iíve got it right here.  Knowing they had 
the resident expertise, I call it techno-crafts.  Thatís part of these people 
that were hired, that we hire.  But also bureaucracyís power can be enhanced 
to the extent it has the support of interest groups.  Weíve talked about in 
terms of ó in Chapter 7, I believe, on interest groups how powerful they are 
in our society and how much of a role they play.  You remember PAC and PAC 
fundings, and all that?  Those come from interest groups.  Interest groups 
create Political Action Committees for congressional campaigns.
 
And we talked about briefly in Congress ó Iím gonna talk about it again right 
here.  Weíve got something in operations.  See if you remember this.  
Something called the iron triangle.  Itís a model by which some people have 
used.  And itís not the only way of looking at how public policies are made, 
but itís a pretty useful model still to talk about in terms of how public 
policies can be made.  And we talked about the iron triangle has three basic 
actors here.  Do you remember who these actors are?  Interest groups are being 
one.  I think we talked about it before in terms of defense policy, how is 



defense policy made.  We had interest groups.  In this case, who was the 
interest group here for making defense policy?  Who was the private interest 
group here?  Who wants lots of money for defense?  Military contractors like 
Boeing and others, right?  Military contractors fit in here.  Who were the 
other two players?  The relevant federal agency.  In this case, Department of 
Defense.  And then whoís the third one?  Congress.  You notice that we didnít 
even include the President on here, did we?  You could include the President 
somewhere.  But really, in terms of the traditional model of the iron triangle 
just illustrates in a lot of ways how Congress has a lot of control over the 
bureaucracy, even though the bureaucracy technically reports to the President.  
The President technically is our chief executive who implements public 
policies through the bureaucracy.  But we donít even talk about the role of 
President here in this iron triangle model at all.  Just to underscore the 
independent influence, the enormous independent influence that Congress exerts 
over bureaucracy or can exert.  
But you remember how we talked about Congress says, ìWe want a strong defense 
so weíre gonna allocate dollars here to the Department of Defense, who will 
then provide weapons contracts to the military,î right?  Theyíre gonna provide 
weapons contracts.  Theyíre gonna create procurement programs.  Theyíre gonna 
contract out to various private individuals ó or private companies, rather ó 
different kinds of weapons systems, different kinds of computer systems to go 
on their nuclear naval submarines, all kinds of high-tech kinds of things.  
The Department of Defense will be in charge of developing these weapons 
programs and providing the money and funding these weapons programs.  The flow 
of money is going to where?  The interest groups, right?  The weapons 
manufacturers.  And then what do the interest groups do?  They create PACs, 
Political Action Committees, to provide money for congressional campaigns.  
 
You can probably see why they call it the iron triangle because it seems to be 
rather impervious to any kind of penetration by other outside entities.  But 
the thing I want you to understand here is that to the extent that an agency 
like the Department of Defense has strong support of interest groups or the 
Department of Agriculture has strong support of farmers, you can imagine using 
this iron triangle framework how a lot of programs that are developed by 
bureaucracy are designed to help benefit the interest groups, the relevant 
interests at stake.
So why is bureaucracy so powerful?  They have the resident expertise, the 
delegation of resources and responsibility, and they also have the support of 
interest groups many times.  And to the extent that they do have the laws to 
get the strong support from interest groups, that makes them even all the more 
powerful.  Thereís a good relationship that may take place between the 
interest groups and the relevant federal agency or department.
So can you see how this creates the ingredients of a fourth branch of 
government almost?  Even though the Constitution says nothing about a fourth 
branch, we are almost by virtue creating a fourth branch by setting it up this 
way.  And again, who do we blame for it?  Ourselves in a lot of ways.  Weíre 
responsible for a big, powerful bureaucracy.
[Inaudible student response]
Well, it technically is the executive branch.  But that implies that it 
operates only under the authority of the President.  And while thatís true to 
a large measure, itís not true to perhaps an even greater measure.
[Inaudible student response]
 



Well, yeah, thatís another way I guess you could say it.  But the idea is to 
understand how bureaucracy is a very powerful entity, almost unto itself.  In 
part because it has these different people that it cultivates or different 
institutions or groups that it cultivates a very strong relationship with.  
And do you remember what I said at the very beginning of the class, is this 
any way to run a federal government by having you report to three masters?  In 
a lot of ways, think about this.  If you had to report to three bosses, youíre 
gonna be smart.  How would you be smart?  Try to play them off against each 
other, right?  You donít just simply say, ìOkay.  Whatever you want to do.  
Iíll be schizophrenic and do different things and drive you crazy.î  If youíre 
savvy and youíre smart and youíve got three bosses ó and hopefully you wonít 
have three bosses because itís not a good way to run an organization.  But if 
you end up in that situation, what do you do?  Same thing bureaucracy does.  
Play them off against each other to the extent that youíre able to do, and 
thatís exactly what the bureaucracy does sometimes.  So anyway, those are some 
reasons to explain why bureaucracy is so powerful.
 
Now, that in itself brings into effect another really important issue and that 
is this.  That source of power poses potential problems for our democracy.  If 
we had this bureaucracy that is so big and so powerful, in some respects itís 
not under the direct control of the President and in some respects itís not 
under the control of Congress, it might end up making decisions that are not 
necessarily in our publicís best interest.  In fact, they might actually 
operate from the special interest.  I put it here in the PowerPoint.  
Bureaucrats ó hereís the problem in part.  Bureaucrats, particularly the 
career bureaucrats, the people who are hired on the basis of merit, on their 
expertise, they are not elected at all.  Even their bosses, the political 
appointees, are not elected.  You elect a President, you elect a Congress, 
they will in turn hire political appointees to run bureaucracy.  But you can 
see these bureaucrats are, you might say, three times removed from the people.  
They are basically insulated from peopleís direct control as a whole, from 
citizens.  Bureaucrats are not elected but they do make important public 
policy decisions.
The question then becomes how do we make sure bureaucracy serves ó truly 
serves the public interest and not merely its own interests, or just as likely 
perhaps those of special narrow interests as we see here with the iron 
triangle?  So, in other words, what weíre trying to suggest here is how do we 
go about controlling bureaucracy?  Again, given its power and resources, how 
do we constrain bureaucracy?  Especially given the fact that bureaucrats are 
not elected and theyíre removed from the political process.  And yet these 
people have a lot of responsibility.  Theyíre making very important decisions 
that affect your lives on a daily basis.  So how do we insure the bureaucracy 
will carry out the public interest?  Another way of saying this, how do we 
control bureaucracy?  Is bureaucracy, in fact, raging out of control?  Hereís 
the question then.  Hereís what it becomes.  Is bureaucracy raging out of 
control?  And what we really want to talk about in a lot of ways is how do we 
control bureaucracy.
 
Iím going to have to go ahead and change this a little bit.  I want to talk 
about different controls that we place on bureaucracy.  We have basically two 
broad sets, external controls on bureaucracy and internal controls.  Internal 
controls are actually much narrower than external controls.  So let me talk a 
little bit about some of these.  How do we control bureaucracy?  A lot of 



scholars have addressed this issue.  Theyíre concerned about given the scope 
of this potential fourth branch of government, how do we make sure it makes 
decisions the correct kind of way?  Well, we do have controls in place.  We 
have presidential controls, congressional controls, and judicial controls.  
Now, this is a good application question for you.  Thinking about some stuff 
we talked about in terms of Congress and in terms of the President.  Letís 
talk about some of these controls.
If I were President, whatís the very first thing I would do to control 
bureaucracy?  What do I have available?  Youíre elected President.  What do 
you have available at your disposal immediately?  The 4,000 political 
appointees, right?  You have the appointment power.  So one of the 
presidential controls here is the power of appointing political appointments, 
your political appointees.  Appointment power.  You remember we talked about 
these political appointees.  Why are they there?  In part theyíre there 
because they need to be there.  I may have come across a suggestion before 
that it was a waste to have these amateur political appointees there.  Guess 
what?  Iím taking a different tack now.  We need these political appointees.  
We need them to help control bureaucracy.  We need some way to have some 
accountability for what these resident experts, these technical experts, you 
might call them techno-crats, what they do.  We need to have political 
appointees.  So the President does have appointment power as an important kind 
of thing.
 
He certainly also has ó and weíve put the President right here ó he also has 
the budget power, right?  He has budgetary power.  It is the President ó 
again, part with Congress, too ó but the President plays a major role in 
deciding what the funding levels are gonna be for each specific agency, each 
specific program, each specific department from year to year.  The President 
has those kinds of powers available.  And the President can influence 
bureaucracy by making decisions about what programs get funded, what programs 
donít get funded.  Hypothetically, George Bush comes into ó is elected 
President and he says, ìWeíre gonna get rid of the EPA because the EPA is 
making decisions that are bad for America.  Theyíre bad for business.î  Now 
again, he doesnít do that.  But that could be something that a President could 
do.  He could see a program and decide to get rid of it.  I used the example 
of Ronald Reagan.  Ronald Reagan really did not like money going to the 
Department of Housing and Urban Development.  Between 1980 and 1988, for 
certain programs such as public housing, funding for those programs was cut by 
more than half during Ronald Reaganís tenure as President.  So presidents that 
want to influence bureaucracy, they may decide to provide more funding for 
this program, less funding for that program, and that can be somewhat 
influential in terms of controlling bureaucracy.
We also talked about congressional controls.  Congressional controls also 
include these two things here, right?  Because Congress, specifically the 
Senate, has to approve the appointments, right?  You remember that?  The 
President has the right to appoint these political appointees with the advice 
and consent of the Senate.  You often donít hear about many of these 
appointments unless theyíre very, very ó you know,  high level appointments.  
For example, this includes Supreme Court Justices.   But it also includes 
besides that major cabinet secretaries.  Whoís gonna be the new CIA director?  
It will be the Presidentís decision in conjunction with advise and consent of 
the Senate.
 



Now, I think I may have told you a good example of one where ó letís see.  
When George H. W. Bush became President, he wanted to appoint a senator from 
Texas to head up the Department of Defense.  And this is how Dick Cheney 
became very well known.  George Bushís original appointment was John Tower, a 
Senator from Texas.  But John Tower did not survive Senate confirmation.  His 
own colleagues in the Senate voted against his appointment because he had a 
terrible reputation of being an alcoholic and also a womanizer.  And I hope 
John Tower doesnít sue me for libel or slander on the television here.  But he 
did have that kind of reputation.  And so because of that he did not survive 
Senate confirmation process. So instead, the second nomination was Dick Cheney 
and Dick Cheney, a former representative from Wyoming, became Secretary of the 
Department of Defense under George H. W. Bush.  Thatís how in part George W. 
Bush tapped Dick Cheney to be Vice President because of his prior experience 
as Department Secretary for Defense.
 
So Congress had this appointment.  Specifically, the Senate does but Congress, 
as you know, also has the budgetary power, right?  It is not only the 
Presidentís budget but the President working with Congress.  This is Congress 
as a whole, of course, making decisions about whatís gonna be the 
appropriations.  The President submits his budget to Congress and weíll talk 
about this a little bit more in Chapter 14.  It has a pretty good overview of 
the process, the budgetary process.  But itís the Congress that makes the 
decisions as well.  They work at it in conjunction.  The President says, 
ìHereís my proposed budget for the federal government, several trillion 
dollars for the next fiscal year.î  Congress has several months to decide 
whether it should be more or less, which programs should be funded and which 
ones should not be funded, which ones should be increased and which ones 
should be decreased.  Congress weighs in on that and passes a series of 
appropriation bills that the President must then either sign or veto.  So they 
certainly have these budgetary powers as well.
One other one Iíll give you about Congress as well and that is something 
called ó we talked about this but we havenít given it a formal term.  Two 
things: oversight and casework.  Oversight and casework.  Make sure you 
understand these two things real quickly.  Oversight is when Congress 
basically holds hearings.  It has different kinds of ways.  But like, for 
example, on C-Span.  When you see somebody testifying before Congress as a 
departmental official?  Thatís called oversight.  Thatís the process where 
Congress is overseeing what they can do.  Remember, Congress can also launch 
investigations into whatís going on in the different agencies.  So if 
Congress, for example, wants to call the GAO ó remember the General Accounting 
Office ó they can ask the General Accounting Office to go an investigate.  For 
example, theyíve heard about some kind of scandals in procurement over in the 
Defense Department.  Congress can ask the GAO to investigate that.  So 
Congressional investigations, Congressional hearings.  Thatís what weíre 
talking about with oversight.  Investigations and hearings.  Those are 
examples of oversight.
 
Casework.  Remember casework?  I was telling you the story about Johnnyís mom?  
Remember Johnnyís mom?  When Johnny went AWOL?  In a lot of ways, that was 
casework at work.  Hereís a constituent asking a member of Congress to find 
out whatís going on with that bureaucracy.  We basically kick into action to 
say, ìOkay, Department of Defense, Pentagon.  Have you hurt Johnnyís mom ó I 
mean, Johnny in some kind of bad way?  Have you violated Johnnyís rights or 



something?  We want to find out whatís going on here.î  And, of course, they 
then come back to us and say, ìNo.  Johnnyís in jail because he needs to be in 
jail because he was AWOL.î  We say, ìOkay.î  But thatís an example of 
casework.  Sometimes when youíre providing services to constituents ó again, 
Iíll use another example about your grandmother not getting her Social 
Security check or the IRS saying that you owe them $30 million dollars.  And 
you havenít even seen $30 million dollars.  You call up your member of 
Congress and say, ìRoy Blunt, the IRS is all over my back here.  Theyíre 
saying I owe them $30 million dollars and I know I donít owe them a penny over 
$2 million.î  And so they will investigate perhaps and theyíll say ó on that 
one specific basis theyíll say, ìOkay.  Whatís going on here?î  Thatís 
casework.  In a lot of ways that is also a way in which you control Congress.
Now, wait, wait, wait.  I donít care.  You can bear with me on one other quick 
thing before we leave here ó okay.  Weíve got a couple of minutes here.  This 
is also in the interest of the TV thing, too.  Judicial controls.  Weíre gonna 
be talking about this more in judiciary, but let me say briefly what judicial 
controls are.  Any kind of judicial decisions that the Supreme Court or the 
federal judiciary renders.  Sometimes it may actually apply to the actions of 
an administrator.
 
Weíll talk in more detail about this but let me give you a quick example.  
Weíll use the EPA again as an example.  If Iím a bureaucrat or head of the EPA 
and Iím going after some polluter like Amy here.  Amy is polluting the 
environment very badly.  Iím fining her $30 million dollars.  Again, I like 
$30 million for whatever reason.  Iím fining her $30 million dollars for this.  
Well, you know what?  Amy may say, ìThey are depriving me of my constitutional 
rights.  They are basically denying me due process in not even giving me a 
hearing to let me share my side of the case.  Youíre simply branding me as a 
polluter and fining me $30 million dollars.î  Amy may file suit against the 
EPA.  That suit might go before a federal judge or the Supreme Court even and 
say, ìEPA administrator, stop that nonsense.  Amy is an innocent citizen and 
she doesnít owe you any money, or whatever.î  If the court says I cannot do 
that, I am constrained by the court.  That again is a simple example of many 
different kinds of examples of how the federal judiciary ó and weíve been 
talking a lot about activist judges and youíve been hearing about that in the 
paper before, how there might be a federal activist judge or something 
basically constraining what an agency can or cannot do.


